Faculty Senate

Minutes from Meeting

December 2, 2002

Members Present:  Sanjam Ahluwalia, David Arnall, Roger Bacon, Cindy Beckett, Virginia Blankenship, David Camacho, Jeff Carrico, Marge Conger, Mary Dereshiwsky, Joel DiBartolo, Marcus Ford, Barbara Gantt, Kitty Gehring, Liz Grobsmith, John Haeger, John Hagood, Pay Hays, Richard Howey, Max Jerrell, Cynthia Kosso, Chunhye Kim Lee, Marty Lee, Barry Lutz, Wes McCalley, Dave McKell, Eric Meeks, Larry Mohrweis, Michael Ort, Nita Paden, Brian Painter, Pablo Parysow, Nancy Paxton, Jon Reyhner, Reed Riner, Guy Senese, Roy St. Laurent, Karen Underhill, Tom Waters, Marsha Yowell, and Robert Yowell.

Members Absent:  Ed Hood, Chris Johnson, Volker Krause, Ray Michalowski, Karen Sealander, and Sandra Stone.

Members Excused:  Jose Colchado, Charles Connell, Tom DeStefano, Jack Dustman, David Sherry, and Eric Tucker.

Others Present:  Charlene Wingo.

Call to Order

Approval of Minutes and Agenda:


Motion was made and seconded to approve minutes from the previous meeting. Minutes approved with one correction. Motion made and seconded to approve agenda. Motion approved.

Comments from the Senate President:

President David Camacho reported that ABOR is still discussing the changing directions proposals. Tuition increases are being discussed but ABOR wants to make sure that access to financial aid for students is secure. There was also discussion about new revenue streams to support higher education.


Camacho also reminded senators that he handed out procedures for academic reorganization and wanted to know if senators were ready to vote on this item. Motion was made and seconded to approve. In discussion, Roy St. Laurent clarified the issue by noting that this was included as part of COFS document as a draft with an intent to review and revise later. There is no other policy in effect. The draft allows for Senate involvement in the discussions. After some discussion about the potential effectiveness of the document and two friendly amendments to the motion, the motion was passed with one no vote and one abstention.
ITS Services Report:

Barry Lutz, Chair of the Senate Support Services Council introduced Ricky Roberts and John Campbell who made a presentation to help make faculty aware of the services provided by ITS. There are significant costs associated with providing these services. Due to the condition of the budget, it is important to consider how NAU can provide IT services in these times. The IT staff are focusing on more efficient support to the University. They are in a situation of cutting services at the same time that student and faculty demand are increasing. There is discussion about the possibility of an IT fee to cover rising costs. It was noted that eleven out of seventeen peer institutions currently have a fee. However, none of the Arizona Universities have a fee, but U of A and ASU are funded differently than is NAU.


Provost Grobsmith noted that the President’s Council is in favor of the fee because we may compromise our services without it. However, the question is how to introduce fees at a time when we are trying to get approval for a tuition increase.


Anyone with opinions or questions on the subject should contact the IT committee.

Boyer Model Report:

Senator Bob Yowell provided a handout with a series of action items relating to the continuance and future actions of the Boyer committee, and asked the Senate for approval. Motion was made and seconded to approve action items as specified. Motion was approved unanimously. The Boyer committee consists of Bob Yowell, Roger Bacon, Paul Rowland, and Gypsy Denzine. Yowell called for additional volunteers.
By-Laws Committee Report:

Senator Roy St. Laurent provided a handout with a proposed time line for the drafting of the by-laws. A draft of changes to the proposed by-laws is due December 12th. On January 13th, 2003, the committee will meet with the FSEC for discussion, review and recommendation for approval by the Senate. On January 27th, the draft with amendments would be presented to the Senate. The Senate would have an opportunity to suggest additional amendments by February 10th. The Senate would vote on February 24th. 


Motion was made and seconded to endorse the timeline as proposed. Motion approved unanimously.

Comments from the President:

President Haeger noted that a lot of the legislature work was dealing with previous budget cuts. There have been a small number of NAU layoffs.


After the ABOR meeting the university presidents were asked to model tuition increases and come up with a more formal recommendation for the January meeting. There will be tuition increases for full and part time undergraduate and graduate students. For undergraduates, we will also address financial aid. Additionally we are looking at some form of assistance for graduate students. Haeger will share the recommendation with the Senate, ASNAU, the Deans, etc. Haeger also noted that the Arizona Republic editorial supported the tuition increases, and that is a positive sign. President Haeger said that he is reasonably optimistic, but even if we get the higher recommendation, it will only return two-thirds of what our budget was prior to the cuts.


Haeger reported that the recruitment for an enrollment manager of student affairs is ongoing. Of five individuals in airport interviews,  two stood out as first rate. They will be on campus this week and next week. Both individuals have been effective in similar positions at other institutions.


President Haeger was asked what criteria is being used to determine allocation of funding for repair/renovation of NAU buildings. Haeger said that they use the recommendation of the engineering firm using an index, fire health and safety issues, and the academic credit hours generated.
Comments from the Provost:

Provost Grobsmith noted that they are trying very hard not to take back faculty lines. She noted that the cuts to the instructional side was much less than other areas of Academic Affairs.


David Camacho expressed concern about the increasing numbers of part time faculty versus full time tenure track faculty. Roger Bacon expressed concern about a 1950s regulation about caps on salaries that is problematic for recruiting faculty to teach during the new winter term. Provost Grobsmith said that we are being released from a number of old policies and that she will look into this issue.

The searches for a Dean of Engineering, Dean of Arts and Sciences, and Dean of Education are ongoing. There will be an interim Dean of the Library appointed for a period of 18 months as requested, and there were two finalists identified for that position. By the end of this week there will be a decision about who will be the interim Dean, and we will begin a search for a new Dean. The internal search for  a Dean of the College of Education is ongoing. The Search for a Dean of Ecosystems Science and management is on hold.


Provost Grobsmith reminded the Senators that this week the third speaker in the Provost’s Colloquium Series is on campus speaking on infusing diversity into the curriculum.
Other Business:

Senate Vice-President Marcus Ford noted that Latte Coor has been awarded a $225,000 sabbatical for next year and asked that the Senate speak against this in light of the current budget problems. Several senators spoke against taking such a stand as inappropriate.  David Camacho said he would be glad to bring it up at the Arizona Forums Council, but felt it should not be done in a public forum.

Motion to Adjourn. 
